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Minutes of the 563rd Meeting of the
Board of Governors
Monday, November 29th, 2010 at 4:00 p.m. 
Senate Boardroom, Robertson Hall   

	PRESENT:
	Ms. G. Samson-Verreault, Chair
	Dr. R. O’Reilly Runte
	Ms. M. J. Binks

	
	Mr. G. Buss
	Mr. A. Chhatbar
	Dr. A. Chowaniec

	
	Ms. L. A. Daly
	Dr. C. Freedman
	Mr. H. Gray

	
	Mr. E. Greenspon
	Dr. L. Heslop
	Mr. B. Hobin

	
	Mr. C. Infantry
	Mr. R. Jackson
	Ms. M. Keyes

	
	Mr. C. McKenzie
	Mr. A. Miller
	Dr. A. Mingarelli

	
	Ms. K. Phillip
	Prof. P. Rankin
	Mr. B. Richardson

	
	Mr. M. Robinson
	Prof. N. Rowe
	Mr. J. Shore

	
	Mr. A. Tattersfield
	Mr. B. Tippins
	Mr. A. Vered

	
	Mr. M. Wernick
	Mr. B. Wolfenden
	

	
	
	
	

	STAFF:
	Ms. A. Bauer
	Ms. S. Blanchard
	Mr. D. Boyce

	
	Mr. I. Calvert
	Ms. C. Foy
	Mr. J. MacDonald

	
	Dr. K. Matheson
	Dr. P. Ricketts
	Dr. J. Shepherd

	
	Ms. B. Springer
	Mr. T. Sullivan
	Mr. D. Watt

	
	
	
	

	REGRETS:
	Dr. A. Carty
	Mr. B. Dickie
	Mr. G. Hyder

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


CALL TO ORDER AND CHAIR’S REMARKS
The meeting was called to order at 4:02 p.m.  Mr. Shore was invited to make a presentation to the Board.  He explained that in 1989, Mr. Ross Cruikshank gave Carleton’s Board of Governors its first plaque and gavel.  Mr. Cruikshank was a member of the Board of Governors from 1980 to 1989, Board Chair from 1987 to 1989.  A new plaque and gavel, generously donated by Mr. Shore, was presented to the Chair of the Board.  The Board’s new plaque and gavel was made by Thomas Cloutier, a Grade 10 student, with a talent for wood turning.  

OPEN SESSION
1. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was circulated prior to the meeting.  It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Mr. Robinson that the agenda be approved.  The motion carried.  

2. CONSENT AGENDA
The Consent Agenda was circulated with the meeting documentation.  It was moved by Mr. Tippins and seconded by Mr. Wernick that the Consent Agenda be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.

QUESTION PERIOD

Two questions were submitted prior the meeting:
1. Once the CUSA disbursement of funds is settled, can we add the interest borne on the original amount?
It was explained that there is no interest accrued at this point.  
2. Campus washrooms are always dirty and many are in disrepair, one good example in the men locker room at the gym.

Because this is a University management issue, the Vice-President (Finance and Administration) will look into this.
3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT
· Presentations on Recruitment

Board members received three presentations.  Dr. John Shepherd, Dean, Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Affairs, delivered a presentation on graduate recruitment.  He provided statistics on enrolment patterns for domestic and international Master’s and Doctoral students.  A survey was undertaken during the winter of 2006 as to why graduate students choose Carleton University.  Responses included the profile of academic programs, research profile of individual faculty members, funding and the National Capital advantage.  He reviewed the new programs along with advances in recruitment.  He concluded his presentation by announcing that Carleton has met the master’s recruitment target and is close to the PhD target.
The Associate Vice-President (Student and Enrolment) and the Assistant Vice-President (Institutional Research and Planning) presented an update on undergraduate and graduate student enrolment and results of the Canadian University Survey Consortium survey of first-year students (winter term 2010).  

The Director of University Communications presented the 2010-2011 Communications Priorities.  He also reviewed the results of the Ipsos Reid survey of key provincial and federal government stakeholders.  

4. CHAIR’S REPORT

The Chair reported that she sits on the organizing committee for the annual meeting of the Canadian University Boards Association (CUBA/ACCAU).  The meeting will be held April 28-30, 2011 in Saskatoon.  
5. ITEMS FOR ACTION

5.1  
Framework for the 2011-2012 Operating Budget
The Vice-President (Finance and Administration) delivered a presentation on the Framework for the 2011-2012 Operating and Ancillary Budget.  He reviewed the schedule noting that, in March 2011, Governors will review the framework for 2011-2012 Operating Budget, the 2011-2012 Tuition Fees and receive the 2011-2012 Ancillary Budget for approval.  In April 2011, the 2011-2012 Operating Budget will be presented for approval.  

He reviewed the 2010-2011 Operating Revenues and Expenditures, noting that income from tuition fees and the government grant are solely based on registration.  

It was noted that the University has budgeted for a minimum surplus of $1 million each year to be applied to the accumulated deficit until it is eliminated.  

Provincial Operating Framework

In 2011-2012, the Framework will permit for an overall institutional tuition increase of 5% for domestic students with 10% set aside for student support.  For 2011-2012, the government funding for new undergraduate enrolment remains unclear and the University is assuming 0%.  It is expected that the government will make an announcement in March 2011.  It was noted that the Ontario Wage Restraint Act freezes compensation levels for non-unionized employees for the period 2010-2012.  

Pension Status

The University will need to file a valuation as of July 1, 2010.  The Plan value as of July 1, 2010 was $688 million with a solvency deficiency of $77 million and Going-Concern deficiency of $51 million.  The Ministry of Finance announced temporary funding relief in March 2010 and further changes in August 2010 with regulations expected January 2011.  As a result, Mercer’s is not able to finalize valuation until regulations are in place but significant additional contributions will be required.  

Planning assumptions

The following are the 2011-2017 Planning Assumptions: 

Revenue

· Retention at average of past three years;

· Tuition fees will increase in the order of 4.5% per year;

· Modest undergraduate enrolment increases;

· No increase in government funding to university sector after 2010-2011, except for final instalment of graduate expansion.

Expenditures

· Annual reduction in expenditures of $2.6 million;
· Extraordinary pension payments will start in 2011-2012;

· Annual base fund of $1 million for mission critical initiatives;

· Enrolment-Linked Budget Allocation model in place that provides 40% of net new income from undergraduate growth to Faculties.

Major Financial Challenges

The University expects the following:

· Special payments to the Pension Plan will continue for the foreseeable future;

· No framework after 2011-2012 from Provincial Government for tuition or grants;

· Unsure if the Province will reduce Post-Secondary Education sector funding after the Fall 2011 election;
· Collective Bargaining/Salary Inflation.
Ancillaries

The ancillaries consist of Athletics, Bookstore, Health and Counselling Services, Housing and Conference Services, Graphic Services, Parking and University Centre.  Their mandate is to break even in terms of generating sufficient revenues to fund the cost of providing service.

It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Ms. Binks that the Administration be directed to develop a 2011-2012 Operating Budget that will permit progress towards institutional priorities and achieve a surplus of $1 million; to prioritize the identification of additional fiscal monies for the pension reserve fund and to develop the ancillary budget based on the Framework.  The motion carried unanimously. 
5.2
Sprott Student Endowment
It was explained that the Sprott Student Investment Fund at the Sprott School of Business is a $60,000 pool of capital that is managed by a 15-member team of students with supervision by Sprott faculty.  The purpose of the Fund is to facilitate investment education, investment industry caliber training, job placement opportunities, and brand growth for the Sprott School of Business.  The Fund has been successful in meeting these goals since its inception in the fall of 2007.  
The Investment Committee has reviewed the structure and investment process of the Fund and recommends that the Fund be provided with $1 million in capital.  The money will be taken from the Sprott School endowment, $500,000 immediately and the balance in twelve months subject to a review of the Fund by the Investment Committee.  The Fund is expected to provide an annual distribution as do the other endowed funds at Carleton.  The Sprott Student Investment Fund will also be required to report no less than annually to the Investment Committee.  
It was moved by Ms. Daly and seconded by Dr. Freedman that the Investment Committee reallocate $1 million from the endowment of the Eric Sprott School of Business to the Sprott Student Investment Fund, $500,000 immediately and the balance in twelve months subject to a review of the Fund by the Investment Committee.  The motion carried.

5.3
MacOdrum Library Additional and Renovation
The University is proposing to renovate the 50-year old Library and add two floors to the Library extension, as well as four floors on the front of the building, increasing floor space by 60,000 square feet.  The expanded and renovated spaces would include much needed training and study space for graduate and undergraduate students; a digital media research collaborator to train students in pedagogical and technological aspects of digital media; and an expanded archival and research centre to house print and media collections relevant to researchers in all disciplines.  The renovation would also address some deferred maintenance and modernization issues related to the facility and the recent Master Plan recommendations to renew the east face of the building which faces the Quad.

The Library Addition Project has been submitted to the Ontario Government as the University’s top priority for capital funding.  The funding request is for $16,000,000 of the project total of $23,000,000.  It was explained that at a previous meeting, the Board of Governors approved the appointment of the Design team (Edward J. Cuhaci and Associates Inc./Diamond and Schmidt Architects) and the development of the Preliminary Design.

With the initiation of the detailed design in November 2010, the University plans to complete the detailed design for the summer of 2011.  The design fees for the detailed design phase will be $850,000.  This will bring the total fees to date to $1,050,000 (71.5% of the total fee).  The amount would be funded by operating contingency funds now earmarked for this purpose. 

It was moved by Mr. Shore and seconded by Mr. McKenzie that the funding of the detailed design for the MacOdrum Library Addition and Renovation be approved and that the University proceed with the detailed design.  The motion carried.

5.4
Nomination of Members

Board members were informed that there are two vacancies on the Board:  a student representative nominated by CUSA and a representative nominated by the Alumni Association.  A report from the University Alumni about the Alumni nominee was circulated along with confirmation about the nomination of the Undergraduate Student representative.

It was moved by Dr. Freedman and seconded by Ms. Binks that, pursuant to the relevant Bylaws respecting student members of the Board, the following person be elected to fill the remaining portion of Ms. Chander’s one-year term ending on June 30, 2011:




Christopher Infantry  
(CUSA nominee)

That, pursuant to the relevant Bylaws respecting alumni members of the Board, the following person be elected to fill the remaining portion of Mr. Mullin’s two-year term ending June 30, 2011:




Edward Greenspon 
The motion carried.

6. OTHER BUSINESS
6.1
Student Association Fees
The University Secretary and General Counsel provided a summary of the agreements reached with CUSA and GSA.  
Moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Dr. Chowaniec,
WHEREAS, in accordance with the Board’s direction at its meeting held on October 25, 2010, a Student Fee agreement has now been concluded between each of CUSA and the University, and GSA and the University, on terms satisfactory to the parties, 

NOW THEREFORE  BE IT RESOLVED THAT

Upon execution of the Administrative Agreement in the form agreed by the University, CUSA and GSA, the University is authorized to remit Student Fees collected to CUSA and GSA in accordance with the terms of the Administrative Agreements negotiated between the parties.  
The motion carried unanimously.

There being no further business, the Open Session was concluded at 5:55 p.m.
END OF OPEN SESSION
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